Minutes of Committee and Directors’ Meeting
San Diego~Jalalabad Sister Cities Foundation www.SanDiegoJalalabadSisterCities.org
Hacienda
May 16, 2011
5:30 PM
Agenda
Directors attending; Steve Brown, Kathleen Roche-Tansey, 

Others attending: Susan Brown, Deborah Flores, Doug Rider, Kim Geuvara-Harris, Dr. Esmat Hamaty, Juan Andrés Rodríguez, Rachael Robb, Jenn Gold, Fary Moini, Fazal Rabani, Abdul Saboor
Donna Pickney, Cindy, Greatrex, Mike Whipple, Mohammad Zekria
1. Welcome—Steve Brown
2. Introductions of Directors, Committee Members, and Guests
3. Meet Afghan Scholars:

a. Fazal Rabani provided background on his academic studies and his plans to complete his Master’s Degree in TESOL from Grand Valley State University with assistance from Alliant International University.
b. Zack advised he will graduate May 20, 2011 with his Master’s Degree in Civil Engineering from SDSU and will return to Afghanistan at the end of June.
c. Ajmal—Zack advised Ajmal will graduate as well on May 20 with the same degree as Zack. He will return to Afghanistan at the end of May.
4. Update on SDSU/NU engineering partnership-Fary advised  a no cost extension has been obtained and six NU engineering professors studying at Cracow University in Poland will receive their masters degrees in 2012
5. Grant to implement 4th year ESL program at Nangarhar University—Steve B reported that this grant submitted by Moini International Consulting (MIC) has been tentatively approved but we are awaiting a final signature from Washington.  Participants will also include, Steve Spencer, Marla Federe, Alliant, and SDSU. Implementation will start Sept. 2011.
6. GCE Program-- Steve B. reported this program is completing its third and final year in August 2011. At this time 15 high schools in Jalalabad are involved with over 1,000 student participants. US Schools include some in San Diego, Los Angeles, Los Alamos, Newport (Washington State), and Colorado Springs.  The program has been a huge success with valuable support from Dept. of State Program Officer Anna Mussman.
7. Preuss/GCEP—Kathleen reported that a Sister School relationship has been established between the Ecology Club at the Preuss School and the CETC schools in Jalalabad in the GCE Program. Topics of mutual interest relating to ecology will set the theme for communications in this program.

8. Grant to extend GCEP for 4th year and add two schools-- Steve B. reported that MIC has been approved through the US Embassy-Kabul for funding to continue GCEP for another year and to add two more Jalalabad high schools to the program. Anna Mussman was instrumental in guiding us and supporting this application.  

9. Steve B. mentioned that Steve S. has agreed to “quarterback” the development of the IT system at NU. Presently there is ample bandwidth provided through NATO and the US Embassy and ample funds to assist with the distribution through the Networking Infrastructure Grant MIC obtained. However, NU does not have the IT staff it needs and coordination is needed to distribute the bandwidth efficiently.
10. Grant for Teen Teach—Fary advised that our San Diego~Jalalabad Sister Cities Foundation has been approved for a US Embassy Grant to use 24 Afghan high school students (12 female and 12 male) to teach English this summer to students in grades 5 through 8. Former Rotary scholars Israr and Sayad will oversee this program.
11. New Midwifery computer lab at Nangarhar Public Hospital—Fary advised that through a grant from Mindtel, a 15 station computer lab has been established with an internet connection provided by Light Up Jalalabad (LUJ). LUJ also pays for the instruction. Four additional computers we set up at the Afghan Midwifery Association office also connected to the LUJ internet.
12. Proposed computer lab for Nursing School at Nangarhar Public Hospital—Fary advised she has received a grant from Mindtel to setup a 19 station computer lab for the nursing school lab and four classrooms at the Public Hospital. Projectors will also be purchased for the classrooms. The nursing school will provide the instruction,
13. Light up Jalalabad—Steve B.
a. Four computer labs at NU are being served by LUJ—The Computer Science Dept., Medical School, Teaching Hospital, and College of Education Training Center.
b. LUJ is also providing internet connection to all GCEP sites that are not part of NU;

c. Cindy reported that telemedicine is underway with over 300 scans taken at the Malikzai Diagnostic Clinic being read by Dr. Steve Dorros—Head of Teleradiology at University of California-San Diego Medical School. A scanner is being purchased to convert analog x-rays to digital format for remote diagnosis as well.
d. Steve B. reminded that the proposed contract between La Jolla Golden Triangle Rotary Club foundation and San Diego Jalalabad Sister Cities Foundation (previously approved by Sister Cities Foundation) will become effective after July 1, 2011. This should trigger another deliverable under LUJ.
14. Pending Grant for running technology based ESL program and IT Program at NU College of Education-Teaching English Through Technology  (TETT);  Agreement with NU re operating facility-Steve B. reported that this proposal has been favorable received. At one time staff expressed concern that this may overlap with a WSU grant underway. The WSU grant relates to the NU English Department on a different campus and this grant relates to the Education College--two different audiences in two different locations. Embassy staff has requested written endorsement of NU administration for this proposal. Ishaq is seeking the same.  We are hopeful that once that endorsement is submitted this grant will be approved. We consider this critical to assist the IT and ESL programs in the College of Education. Capacity will be built in for training of ESL instructors and IT instructors who will be able to serve the program on an ongoing basis after the two years grant period. We also have planned to have this program migrate to the College of Education after the two years period having identified a NU ESL professor who works at the College of Education to be a liaison from the beginning. Rotary scholars Israr and Sayad will again help with the implementation of this program drawing from what they learned through the SDSU/NU partnership.
15. Additional plans for Nasrat II School—Steve B. reported this construction project was completed in fall of last year with funding provided by Canadian Rotarians and Canadian International Development Agency. This resulted in a 20 classroom building with one of the classrooms set up as a computer lab. The GCEP model is replicated using one of the GCEP graduates as an instructor. Canadian Rotarians are paying all costs for running the lab and have reserved enough funds to run the lab for 3 years. Financial administration is being handled by the LJGTR Club Foundation with Almas helping on the Jalalabad side. Due to favorable appreciation of the Canadian dollar against the US dollar, and fundraising exceeding budget, the Canadian Rotarians have additional funds to further assist the Nasrat II School. Accordingly, plans have been prepared to prepare a two story multi-purpose hall to accommodate students still studying outside. Also a proposal has been approved to have Israr and Sayad provide teacher training to the teachers at the Nasrat II school. Fary reported she has set up a nursery and sewing center at this school.
16. Installation of Heart Monitoring Equipment at Nangarhar Public Hospital—Fary advised that the heart monitoring equipment is working well.  Jenn mentioned additional training is needed for some of the other equipment supplied to be put to good use. Spare parts are needed as well. Kim mentioned it may be worth exploring what Assist International supplied at the CURE hospital in Kabul. It may be that training through the CURE hospital would be beneficial.
17. Rotary School—Fary

a. Fary reported that there is no information regarding why the school principal was killed. Fay met with his children. We are advised it is not because of the teaching of girls at the school or its support by Rotary.  The Taliban have denied any involvement.
b. Steve reported six additional classrooms are under construction with funding provided through interested parties in Oman.
18. LA Times Interview—Steve B. reported he and Fary met with Tony Perry who had provided a good front page article about our activities a few years ago. He was interested in an update and wanted our take on the information in the media about problems relating to Greg Mortenson and his Central Asia Institute as reported by 60 minutes and others. An update was provided regarding our activities.  Also our activities and method of operations are distinguished in that all of our activities are in one place—Jalalabad; we regular have persons from the US visit all of our sites several times a year, we get monthly financial reports on all activities, we get regular photo/PowerPoint reports on all activities, we have developed a network of trusted local individuals we have worked with over the years, and we do not have overhead or significant administrative expenses paid by the organization we are involved with.
19. Three Cups of Tea fallout—Steve B. and Fary reported that some who have learned about the problems in Mortenson’s organization have indicated some of the funding they have been provided may get directed our way. Nothing has materialized in this regard.
20. Telepathology Lab & School Outreach project—Kim reported that two US colleges (Meggin and Brian) have been on the ground in Jalalabad for several days and they have just sent the first specimen to her through the internet. Dr. Art Mendoza will arrive in Afghanistan shortly.
21. Fary’s upcoming trip—Fary, Jenn, Rachael, Juan.  All have a host of activities—some are follow-up and some are new activities too numerous to set forth in these minutes. Fary leaves may 29 for one month and then will go on to Iran for about six weeks. Rachael and Juan leave for Jalalabad in early June and will stay through mid-August. Jenn will join them around the end of June and stay till mid- August as well.
22. Possible participation in hosting delegation of leaders from Afghan Universities—Kathleen reported that Deborah Lutjen of World Services of LaCrosse contact her about our Sister Cities organization’s willingness to be included as a host city for three or four days of high level university administrators from Afghanistan in the Spring of 2012. Steve surveyed local universities and found substantial interest and sent a letter of support so advising.
23. Tax Return status- Steve B. reported the tax return has been filed and we pay for the service.
24. Suggestion for contributions to our foundation. Steve B. suggested we need to increase of donor based beyond just receiving grants. Individual contributions in any amount help us keep our tax exempt status. We need to show broad community support. It was suggested we improve our communications through updating our website and preparing a pamphlet describing our activities. It was also suggested we look into having an intern to help with these types of activities.
25. Old Business—no additional.
26. New Business—Mike Whipple mentioned a female in Jalalabad is suffering from some type of facial deterioration. It was suggested she visit the imaging clinic for remote diagnosis by Dr. Dorros and perhaps have consultation with Dr. Mangal.
27. The meeting was adjourned at 7:30 PM.
